
Town of Meridian Hills

Town Council Meeting

July 14th, 2014

 

The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School

In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor

Kristina Frey, Councilor




Terry O’Brien, Councilor

Michael Russo, Town Marshall




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Lance Stahley for Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer

                                    Sue Beesley, Town Attorney




Residents & Visitors that signed in:





Malcomb Mallette




Bob Barrows




Abbe Hohmann




Liz McCarter




Courtney Schwab




Representative Christina Hale




Owen Hale

After the Pledge of Allegiance, President Walter Freihofer greeted everyone. 

Residents Forum

There were no resident comments presented at this time.

Approval of Minutes 

Council approved the Council Meeting Minutes for May 12th Regular Council Meeting as amended.

Police Report

Town Marshall Russo submitted the Monthly Police report and commented that there was nothing additional to add.   He did state that the increased traffic on 75th Street due to the closure of College Avenue had resulted in an increase in speeding incidents that the Police force would continue to monitor add Police presence when appropriate.

Report of Town Engineer

Engineer Lance Stahley presented on behalf of Town Engineer Jay Vorisek.   He submitted the Engineer’s report and commented that he was:

1) seeking replacement of the stop sign at 71st and Pennsylvania Street.  

2) pursuing DPW to provide communication on Street closings 

3) continuing to monitor on potholes from the past winters street damage

4) addressing a resident’s request for access on Central Ave.

Councilor Terry O’Brien asked whether the grass would be mowed between the new activity path on the east side of College Avenue by Marott Park.    He also asked that the Council be updated on the College Bridge project expected completion date and whether this project was still on time to be completed by the end of the year.

Town Attorney 

Town Attorney Sue Beesley reported that she was working with Town Engineer Jay Vorisek on Licenses for Encroachments and asked the Council to provide guidance.   She asked whether the Council wanted to approve each license or whether the Town Engineer could approve the licenses.  The Council discussed and unanimously approved a motion to authorize the Town Engineer to approve the licenses for encroachment.   The Engineer will update the Council at the Council Meetings following approval.

Attorney Beesley also asked that the Council decide who would be recording the licenses.  Would it be the homeowner, the Town Engineer, the Town Attorney, or the Clerk-Treasurer?  After further discussion, it was decided the Town Engineer would record the license.  

Resident Abbe Hohmann requested a “cooling off period” in regards to the license encroachments.   President Freihofer replied that the license ordinance had already been enacted and that the Town had received license applications and approved one on Pennsylvania and on Washington Streets. 

Report of Clerk Treasurer 

Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that the Town had submitted the FEMA application for emergency funds for the past winter blizzard on January 5th and January 6th.  The total snow removal cost submitted for emergency funds was $10,937.50  $5,312.50 for January 5th and $5,625.00 for January 6th.   

Clerk-Treasurer Taylor also reported that the State Board of Accounts would be starting the bi-annual audit of the town records for the years 2012 & 2013.   He reported that Assistant Treasurer Bernie Bruno was compiling the information for the auditor and that the audit should be completed by August.    Councilor Frey asked if the Council would be able to receive the report and if they could attend the review meeting.  Clerk – Treasurer Taylor stated that the Council will receive a written report and he would make the meeting dates available when he found out.
Old Business

President Freihofer discussed the topic of researching a use of a Municipal Loan to fund future projects for the Town.   Councilor O’Brien met with Attorney Sue Beesley to discuss the concept.

Resident Abbe Hohmann asked if this was new taxes and asked if residents would vote on this issue.    Attorney Sue Beesley stated that DLGF would need to approve a tax levy for a public works loan up to $2 million to be paid over 10 years.  Attorney Beesley stated that this is not a referendum but a decision of the Council.   There is a process to follow and Attorney Beesley has considerable experience in this area of municipal finance.

New Business

Councilor O’Brien presented a street light proposal to add additional street lights, converting the old Cobra Style lights to Washington style street lights.  He further explained that City of Indianapolis almost matches dollar for dollar the cost to install and then takes responsibility for the maintenance of the lights and electrical cost to operate.   Council O’Brien made a proposal to approve 7 lights on Spring Mill Road from 73rd Street to 79th Street.   The expected cost to the Town would be $10,621 with the City of Indianapolis contributing $7,997 in matching payments.  There was no second.  Council discussed and decided to hold off on this project because of the Town Budget constraints resulting from the increased cost of 2014 Snow Removal.    

President Freihofer brought up the Pennsylvania Street paving project that was currently underway.   Resident Liz Carter asked why the pending paving looked to be 25 feet in some areas when the original agreement was 22 feet.  She also asked how far the six inch base for the road was going to extended on the side of the road.  She explained she had talked with Rich, project manager of DPW.    President Freihofer said he didn’t know and would ask Rich to provide an answer to her questions.  He also asked Liz how Rich had responded.

A resident commented that the four feet of yard removal took out a sprinkler system in her yard and felt that the response to this was unsatisfactory.   She didn’t know that road was going to be expanded just on the west side of the street and thought that the measurement of the 22 feet would be from the center of the existing street.  She complained that the communication of the project by email or a door hanging would have been appropriate and was surprised as the work has started.  

Discussion followed with the Council.  Councilor Kristina Frey said the nature of construction projects makes notification of the exact impact to every homeowner challenging.  Details and timing of projects change and standard communication practices by DPW are intended to keep everyone informed but don’t always meet individual’s expectations.

Councilor O’Brien had made best efforts to provide courtesy emails and that the Council held many meetings to discuss the impact of removing paving spaces that had been built over the years in the town right of way.    

President Freihofer stated that the Council has provided a best effort to keep people informed and any surprises were not intentional.    He restated that the Town does have Right-of -Way jurisdiction, and stated that any resident’s work in the Town right of way is subject to Town authority.   

President Freihofer stated that the Council and DPW have acted with good intentions and made efforts to directly communicate with residents directly affected.  He welcomed residents to bring concerns.   He reflected that the Pennsylvania Street drainage issue prior to the paving project had similar concerns and expected that upon completion that within 30 days the paving project will look equally terrific.   Resident Malcomb Mallette reported that the paving of the street was expected to start on Thursday, weather permitting.

Resident Hohmann asked about striping on Pennsylvania after the paving is completed.  Council confirmed that there was to be no striping on the street and that this had been confirmed in writing from DPW.

Resident Bob Barrows commented that in 2013, Meridian Street was paved and there was a turn lane that was supposed to be created on Meridian Street at 79th Street.  Somehow the turn lane didn’t get created as designed and a correction was added as a fix.   The result is a less than perfect modification on the street to accommodate.    He commented that projects can have mistakes and can have corrections as errors can be expected when designs are interpreted and followed.   Everyone’s intentions are to do things correctly, but it doesn’t always work out that way.

Engineer Stahley suggested that he get with Rich at DPW and have paint or stakes placed where the road will be so that resident know exactly where to expect the edge of Pennsylvania Street. 

Committee Reports

Development Standards Committee  - 

President Freihofer reported that a fence being built at the northeast corner of 75th and Spring Mill will be seeking a variance or need to modify the height to meet the Town’s municipal code.   He also stated that the new home being constructed at 75th and Washington St had built a new access to the street without proper approval or variance.

Claims & Vouchers

Clerk-Treasurer Taylor submitted June Vouchers. Council approved claims and vouchers for June 2014 for $39,934.42   July Vouchers were not completed in time for the Council meeting and will be distributed by email and approved at the next Council Meeting.

	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted  June 9, 2014

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 5/29/14- 6/11/14 (estimated)
	5,000.00 

	EFT
	Clothing Allowance Payments 1/2 year ($225 x 10)
	2,250.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 6/12/14- 6/25/14 (estimated)
	6,800.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 6/26/14- 7/9/14 (estimated)
	5,000.00 

	2663
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	116.16 

	2664
	Information Services Agency
	
	34.89 

	2665
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (June retainer)
	1,000.00 

	2666
	Speedway  
	
	
	400.00 

	2667
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	30.03 

	2668
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	1,681.00 

	2669
	IPL
	
	
	
	545.09 

	2670
	ARW Trucking (below)
	
	10,406.25 

	2671
	Waymire Group (police car repair- shipping & handling)
	10.00 

	2672
	Terry O'Brien (reimb.- Constant Contact)
	384.50 

	2673
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 14226)
	3,088.00 

	2673
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 14364)
	3,063.50 

	2674
	Roundpeg
	
	
	
	125.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	$39,934.42 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	12-2370
	
	125.00
	
	

	
	14-2120
	
	1,500.00
	
	

	
	14-2109
	
	5,312.50
	
	

	
	14-2116
	
	3,468.75
	
	

	
	
	
	10,406.25
	
	


President Freihofer thanked all those in attendance and for their participation.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:10pm.

Respectfully submitted,

John Taylor

Clerk Treasurer


